To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

We relocated to Singapore in 1998 as a result of an inter-company transfer. I was working with a global pharmaceutical company in a marketing capacity and the company was expanding its operations in the Asian region. The new role was as a regional marketing manager responsible for the development and implementation of product specific strategy within 11 markets within the Asia Pacific region, including Australia. 

My husband accompanied me without a job but with the intention of setting up a consulting business providing services in the environmental engineering field. His business was successful and within 6 months he was offered a full-time position by his major client. He has remained with this company and is now in charge of his area which provides industrial due diligence investigation and recommendations to multi-national companies in the Asia Pacific region (mainly US based corporations in Korea, Japan, Singapore, Thailand and Indonesia).
In 2001, my company decided to close down the operation in Singapore and move it to North Asia. This was the result of a re-shuffle of the countries under the regional management and a change in focus to North Asian countries. Company policy was to place people in 2-3 year assignments and then move them to a new role. As I was at the end of my 2-3 year assignment I was offered a position in either the US headquarters or in Australia. On investigation it appeared that the opportunities for my husband in the headquarters location in the US were minimal. Therefore Australia was the only option available. 

My experience with the company in Australia regarding the move back was negative in many aspects. The job available to me was junior to the role I had been in prior to moving to Singapore in terms of responsibility and number of direct reports. It was also junior in the degree of responsibility I had in the Singapore based position and to the level of management to which I would report.  I was told that while I had been doing a very good job in the regional marketing role I would have to reprove myself in the new role in Australia. Essentially overseas experience, and in particular, Asian experience was not considered to be of value or to be relevant by local management of an Australian focused multi-national company. This came as a complete surprise to me as I was on a company sponsored management programme aimed at developing talented individuals. Corporately my regional experience was valued but not at the local level. Subsequently I have learned that other colleagues returning to the Australian company have experienced the same issues with local management. 

At this time my husband investigated the available opportunities in Australia. There were no positions with the same level of responsibility or promotional opportunities available at the time or likely to be in the future.
Our experience in Singapore and Asia was very positive and we decided to remain in Singapore to explore further opportunities. I resigned and enrolled in a Masters programme with Monash University, my almamater. At this time I was also approached by a medical device distribution company to set up their Asian base. The experience I had gained working in a headquarters in Asia gave me the confidence and business experience that I required to set up a company and develop my own business. The company has now expanded to include consulting services to the healthcare industry. I have also completed my Master of Business (Marketing). My husband has been promoted to the head of his department.
Five years ago our intention was to return to Australia after the Singapore assignment. That has now changed. We wish to consolidate our overseas experience and build upon it. Our assessment of the opportunities available to us as a couple with a dual career situation is that we are better off remaining in Asia or moving to the North America, particularly the US. We are actively seeking positions in these regions. Our timeframe for remaining away from Australia is unknown at this time but we do intend to return.

Prior to leaving Australia we had very little time to explore issues relating to our rights and responsibilities once we were living overseas. To date we have not had any issues other than not understanding the implications of taking our names off the electorol roll. The Consulate has provided assistance in terms of provision of new passports and witnessing legal documents and AusTrade has assisted me with investigating opportunities for my business in Australia. The Consulate also organized a memorial service after the Bali bombing, which 800 Australians attended. Singapore has very well established expatriate communities and these organize social and business related activities. They provide a means of meeting fellow Australians as well as other nationalities. Each year an Australia Day Ball is held with 1200 attendees, mostly Aussies. We have a chance to sing the National Anthem, dine on Australia food and wine as well as listen to good Aussie bands. It is an opportunity to celebrate being an Aussie, afterall we still call Australia home.
While we may live outside the country we make an effort to keep up with what is happening back home. We travel to Australia at least once per year to visit family and friends and read Australian newspapers each day on line. We make a point of supporting Australian industry by purchasing Australian products such as meat, wine and dairy produce. 
Our key concerns relate to our inability to vote while we live outside the country and the attitude that business experience gained outside Australia is not valuable or applicable to the local market. 
We believe that we should be able to vote in Federal and State elections, to have our say in how our country is governed. Just because we live away from Australia at this time does not mean that we do not feel passionate about our country or take an interest in what is happening there. We want a say in the country’s future because we recognize the potential Australia has on many levels.  We are in a position where we can learn new ways of doing business as well as experiencing different business cultures. We are learning how to do business in a global environment, not one focused entirely on the local market. These should be seen as positive and valuable attributes that we can share when we return to Australia. This experience can only benefit Australia in the long run.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide this submission. We would be pleased to be involved in any further activities relating to this Senate inquiry.

Yours sincerely,

Rosanne Bakker & Chris Daniels
